October 18, 2011

Town Board Meeting


A Regular Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted on October 18, 2011 in the Vincent F. Nyberg Meeting Room of the Cortlandt Town Hall located at One Heady Street, Cortlandt Manor, NY (10567) with the following elected official and appointed staff in attendance: 

LINDA D. PUGLISI


Supervisor 

FRANCIS X. FARRELL

Councilmember       
ANN LINDAU


Councilmember



RICHARD BECKER

Councilmember 


JOHN E. SLOAN


Councilmember    ABSENT 

Also present:



JO-ANN DYCKMAN 

Town Clerk 



GLENN CESTARO 


Comptroller 



EDWARD VERGANO 

DOTS, Director 

CLAUDIA VAHEY 
Human Resources Coordinator 

RENE BRACKEN 
Deputy Town Clerk 



ROSEMARY B. LASHER

DOTS/Asst. to Director
MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 

Supervisor Puglisi called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

* * * * * * * * * *

PLEDGE TO THE FLAG 

Supervisor Puglisi introduced Girl Scout Troop #1352, fourth graders from Lincoln 

Titus Elementary School who led all in attendance in a Pledge to the Flag.
* * * * * * * * * *

SUPERVISOR’S PROCLAMATIONS AND REPORTS

The Girl Scouts introduced themselves at the meeting and the Supervisor thanked them for attending.

Supervisor Puglisi, along with Jeff Coleman, attended the Westchester Putnam Boy Scouts Council annual event at Croton Point Park the previous Saturday.

The Annual Town Charitable Golf Outing took place on Monday and the proceeds this year go to the 9/11 Memorial Foundation Fund.  The Supervisor thanked John Palmietto, Ken Sherman and the Recreation Department for coordinating this event. 
The Lafayette Avenue/Route 202, Conklin Avenue, exit from the Hudson Valley Hospital project has begun. This took about 15 years from concept to 
construction and the good news is that the New York State DOT is covering the expense of the project.

There will be the annual Hobgoblin Parade on Saturday, October 29thst at the Cortlandt Town Center at 12 noon and then on Halloween itself is the Town Halloween party at the Community Center on October 31st at 6:00 p.m.  This is coordinated by the Recreation Department. The State Police and Westchester County Police are adding additional officers on Halloween evening.

The Town will be holding its Veteran Day’s ceremony at the Community Center on Westbrook Drive at 12:30 p.m. and the Village of Croton will also have a ceremony at 11:00 a.m.

The Budget for 2012 is being completed and the Supervisor stated that the Town has been fiscally responsible.  The Town and the School Districts must have a cap of 2% on their tax level. She indicated that the Town will be abiding 
SUPERVISOR’S REPORTS, (cont.)

by that cap and has never had a deficit, has always had a surplus, and has tripled the savings account during the last 20 years. She added that the Town has completed about 110 million dollars in large capital project improvements.
* * * * * * * * * *

TOWN BOARD REPORTS

Councilmember Becker:   nothing to report

Councilmember Lindau:  Urged everyone to go out and vote on Election Day. Councilmember Lindau attended the Van Cortlandtville Historical Meeting on Saturday where Jim Witt, the weatherman, was the guest speaker. He has a calendar forecast and has predicted very little snow for this winter.
Councilmember Farrell:  nothing to report
 * * * * * * * * * *

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES

Councilmember Farrell moved that the minutes of the Regular Meeting of 

September 20, 2011 and the Special Meeting of September 26, 2011 be approved as presented by Town Clerk Dyckman.  Councilmember Becker seconded the motion.

All voted AYE

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

(A complete transcript of this Public Hearing is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk.)
The Town Clerk read the Notice of Hearing and presented its Affidavit of Publication from the official Town newspaper.

1.  Public Hearing to consider a Special Permit for Residential Re-Use and Site Development Plan

Supervisor Puglisi called the hearing to order at 7:50 p.m.

Discussion: 
Supervisor Puglisi stated that they will have a brief presentation by the applicant who has been before the Planning Board for the last couple of years and is now coming to the Town Board for special permit issue.  It then goes back to the Planning Board. She explained that RUSP is the acronym and it means Re-Use Special Permit. The Town Board enacted this to have a re-use aspect of the Zoning Code and will be the first time that this is being considered and entertained. 

Brad Schwartz from the law firm of Zarin & Steinmetz spoke on behalf of the applicant Ryan Main, LCC and was joined by Demetri Vourliotis, Ryan Main and Tim Cronin, the project engineer for Cronin Engineering. He explained the project of which proposes the new construction of 56 townhouse units to replace the existing 56 homes that currently exist on the site located on Route 6 just by the Cortlandt Town Center. The applicants have completed SEQUA, the Planning Board issued a negative declaration under SEQUA and has also issued a referral recommendation back to the Board recommending the issuance of the RUSP 
PUBLIC HEARING, (cont.)

special permit. After the special permit is issued it will go back to the Planning Board to complete the site plan process. 

Tim Cronin, engineer for the project then addressed environmental and traffic issues explaining that they will be making many improvements that will enhance those areas that are currently disturbed, replanting those with more natural vegetation and providing walkways so that people will be able to enjoy the serenity of the lake that is there, primarily for the residents of the Pond View site.  They will be implementing signalization with a four way intersection and will require the relocation of the Beer Store which is currently right there. The applicant would be required to extend his ingress and egress through the Cortlandt Town Center which would be the method for someone who wanted to make a westbound turn onto Route 6; they’d have to go through the Cortlandt Town Center. Going eastbound, they would go up the hill from the existing entrance that is there, which would be slightly modified. He anticipated that the traffic flow along Route 6 would actually be enhanced and be better than it is 
today, certainly for the people coming out of Route 6 and also for those trying to get into the Cortlandt Town Center traveling westbound, they wouldn’t have to go all the way into the middle entrance; they would be able to turn in right here.

Supervisor Puglisi commented that the owners of this property then will be contributing to that traffic signalization plan that would benefit the residents up and down Baker Street to which Mr. Cronin responded that this would be something that Mr. Vourliotis would be amenable to.

Councilmember Farrell asked how many families would be occupying the project to which Mr. Schwartz responded that there would be 56 units, a one to one exchange.
Both Councilmember Farrell and Councilmember Lindau both voiced their support to this project.
The Supervisor indicated it would now go back to the Planning Board for the final deliberation.

Comments from the residents included Chris Baisley, Troy Atkinson, Scott McPherson all of Cardoza Avenue and Nancy Kellogg of Brandeis Ave. who all voiced their approval of this project, for both traffic issues on Rt. 6 and to improve the area.
Supervisor Puglisi also voiced her support for this project and stated that they will be adopting a resolution at the November meeting. Councilmember Lindau was in favor of adopting it at this time, yet Councilmember Farrell felt that it would give other residents an opportunity to voice their opinions with the extra month to which the Supervisor also agreed.

A motion to close the Public Hearing at 8:00 p.m. was made by Councilmember Becker and seconded by Councilmember Lindau
All voted AYE
2.  Public Hearing to consider various Zoning Ordinance revisions including a Special Permit for Parking, Public Hearing requirements for the Planning Board and Calculations of Eating and Drinking Place Parking.
Supervisor Puglisi called the hearing to order at 8:00 p.m.

PUBLIC HEARING, (cont.)

Discussion:
Tom Wood stated that this is a proposed amendment to the zoning ordinance that would deal with three different items.  First, it would give the Planning Board flexibility in approving projects to allow a number of parking spaces to be reduced by allowing for shared parking, etc. with the hopes that we will be able to come on some of the impervious surfaces and also to perhaps have the better handle on the parking needs before you have the full build out of a parking area.  So this creates that tool for the Planning Board. It also changes when the Town Board wants to amend the Zoning Ordinance it must refer to the Planning Board.  Under the current code it mandates that the Planning Board conduct a full public hearing regardless of what the amendment might be, if it is a change of one particular section of no major import it doesn’t give any flexibility in that.  This amendment if adopted would only require a public hearing from the Planning Board if the Town Board directed it or if they themselves felt they should have a separate public hearing.  The Town Board will still conduct public hearings with respect to any amendment to the Zoning Board.

This only has to do with amending the zoning ordinance. And the last of the changes, the calculation departments on eating and drinking establishments in the Town to clearly specify one parking space for every 50 sq. ft. of useable area, not the storage or kitchen etc. which tends to have many of our restaurant facilities overbuild their parking. 

Supervisor Puglisi commented that the last part of it will be business friendly.  Sometimes the ordinance is so stringent that an establishment cannot come into the community because of these requirements so the Town is trying to revise that to some degree within reason to be business friendly. 

Councilmember Farrell stated that it also allows parking to be shared among businesses if there are two businesses there and one’s hours are primarily in the evening, say for example a restaurant, and the other business is more during the day, like a store, rather than make each one build parking as if they are separate entities, they could share the parking and reduce the amount of concrete and asphalt and make it less expensive for someone to open a business in Town.

A motion to Close the Public Hearing at 8:05 p.m. was made by Councilmember Lindau and seconded by Councilmember Farrell.
All voted AYE

* * * * * ** * * * * *

HEARING OF CITIZENS, (AGENDA ITEMS ONLY)
Anna D’addona
60 Baron de Hirsh Road

 Submitted a petition and read a letter regarding drainage issues in that area.  The letter indicated that the residents in the area have reported these issues to the Town and now are requesting major repair work on this location.  Promises to repair this problem have been made by the Town yet nothing has been done which remedies this issue.
The Supervisor commented that Hurricane Irene did not help this situation.  She indicated that the Town Board will be receiving and filing the petition officially tonight and will be referred to Jeff Coleman and to the Town Engineer, Ed Vergano. They will get together with the residents to develop a plan for various options and decisions will be made by the Town Board.

HEARING OF CITIZENS, cont.

Robert Pagliettini
56 Baron de Hirsh Road

Wanted to reiterate what was just stated.  He stated that they have endured these water issues for many years with many tried solutions, but still today there is water. It’s an issue that they’ve tried with their own expense but they think it is solvable with the Town’s help.

Supervisor Puglisi said that they will help and have the neighbors get together with Jeff Coleman and Ed Vergano and get plans together.
Councilmember Farrell stated that maybe Jeff and Ed should take into consideration also some of the remedies that the neighborhood has tried to see if they are helping or not helping, and analyze what they’ve done to see the whole picture.

Ben D’addona

50 Baron de Hirsh

On the same side of the road, and it has been an issue for a very long time. The pitch of the road is not helping, but the Town has the resources to address it.  They have all done curtain drains, etc, but to no avail.

BID REPORTS 

* * * * * ** * * * * *

REPORTS

Councilmember Farrell moved that the following reports be received and ordered filed, seconded by Councilmember Lindau.
For the month of September from the Office for the Aging, the Purchasing Department, Receiver of Taxes and the Town Clerk.

* * * * * ** * * * * *

OLD BUSINESS 

NONE

* * * * * ** * * * * *

NEW BUSINESS

Receive and File the Following:
1.
Letter from Barry Gelbman with respect to a drainage issue on Westbrook 
Drive; and refer to DOTS, DES and the Legal Department.

2.
Petition from residents of Baron de Hirsch Road with respect to a drainage 
issue; and refer to DES and DOTS.

Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi added on new business # 2 to establish a meeting with the residents regarding Baron de Hirsh Road
All voted AYE
* * * * * ** * * * * *

RESOLUTIONS

(All resolutions adopted at this meeting are to be found attached to the end of the original document.) 

Councilmember Farrell moved that the following resolutions be adopted, seconded by Councilmember Becker:

RESOLUTION NO. 251-11 RE: Appoint one (1) seasonal in the Department of Environmental Services and authorize to advertise for three (3) additional seasonals.
RESOLUTION NO.252-11 RE: Appoint three student representatives to the PRC Board.
RESOLUTION NO.253-11 RE: Resolution declaring Brandise Avenue a 189 Town Highway.
RESOLUTION NO.254-11 RE: Authorize a DARE Agreement for the 2011-2012 school year.

RESOLUTION NO.255-11 RE: Authorize an amendment to the original MOU with respect to the East of Hudson Watershed.
RESOLUTION NO.256-11 RE: Authorize the settlement of Tax Certioraris with respect to Nimbus, Cortlandt Colony, and Wolt.

RESOLUTION NO.257-11 RE:  Authorize the transfer of property located on Bainbridge Road.

RESOLUTION NO.258-11 RE: Authorize RFP’s with respect to Steamboat Riverfront Park Landscaping Improvements.
RESOLUTION NO.259-11 RE: Rescind Resolution 263-10; and request a sewer study for the entire Camp Smith/Annsville/DES Facility area. 
RESOLUTION NO.260-11 RE: Authorize the cleaning of a pond on Lockwood Road with respect to a drainage issue.
RESOLUTION NO. 261-11 RE: Authorize the Town Attorney to commence an action in NYS Supreme Court to enforce the Zoning Ordinance on 456 Croton Avenue.

Discussion: Supervisor Puglisi commented that they have been doing a program ever since she’s been Supervisor supporting and paying for the DARE programs in the elementary schools and are proud to be a part of that.
Councilmember Farrell asked for clarification regarding the sewer study.
The Supervisor added that the Tax certioraris amount to about $14,000 which is a part of a local government process to do this periodically. 
All voted AYE
ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

Councilmember Becker moved that the following resolutions be adopted.  Councilmember Lindau seconded the motion. 

RESOLUTION NO.262-11 RE: Appoint Brian McIntyre as a member of the Employee of the Quarter Committee.
RESOLUTION NO.263-11 RE: Appoint an Assistant General Foreman for the Department of Environmental Services.

RESOLUTION NO.264-11 RE: Authorize amending the V&T Code with respect to “No Parking” on East Hill Road.

RESOLUTION NO.265-11 RE: Award Contracts for snow and ice removal on certain roads for the 2011-2012 season.

RESOLUTION NO.266-11 RE: Authorize the release of security in the amount of $200,000 and $30,000 with respect to Hollowbrook.

Discussion:  The Supervisor stated that Joe Curry, a current employee, is being appointed to Assistant General Foreman.  Also, the signs for East Hill Road will take a few weeks.
All voted AYE
* * * * * * * * * *
BUDGET TRANSFERS

NONE
* * * * * * * * * *

REPORTS FROM VARIOUS DEPARTMENTS 

The Supervisor revealed the new public hearing sign for the Planning Department requested at various Town Board meetings by John DeBenedictus.
* * * * * ** * * * * *

REPORTS FROM STANDING & SPECIAL COMMITTEES

None

* * * * * ** * * * * *

SECOND HEARING OF CITIZENS

* * * * * ** * * * * *

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 8:20 p.m. on a motion by Councilmember Farrell, seconded by Councilmember Lindau
All voted AYE
Respectfully submitted,








JO-ANN DYCKMAN,









Town Clerk
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